ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 33

September 06, 2009

By  John Hoffmann

OH DEER!  Let’s get the deer news out of the way first.  The deer hunters and deer OBGYNs will be in town this month to check on sites where they hope to do their work.  On Thursday September 24, one week before the cutting and hunting can contractually begin the Deer Herd Management Program Implementation Task Force (Mayor Dalton not only likes to appoint an excessive amount of committees, commissions and task forces…he now likes to give them exceeding long names) will hold their first meeting.  It is at 7pm at the Longview Farmhouse.   

CLAYTON ROAD:  There were plans to re-strip Clayton Road…leaving it just the way it is now with no shoulders or bike lanes and keeping the left turn lanes.  I was contacted by several people living along Clayton Road who complained that without shoulders on Clayton Road they were taking their lives into their hands by simply getting their mail.  I have mentioned that a neighbor of mine had her adult daughter hit by a car on Clayton Road while doing a morning run.  Here is the e-mail exchange I had with the director of public works:   
From: John Hoffmann [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net] 
Sent: Thursday, August 27, 2009 12:58 PM
To: Wilde, Craig
Cc: Mayor; Avioli, Nancy M; Wright, Lynn; Welby, Tim
Subject: Clayton Road re-striping
Criag:
 

I have been contacted by several Clayton Road residents who have asked that Clayton Road be re-striped as soon as possible putting back the shoulder area. Their reasons for the request is that they have felt unsafe for the last two years in getting their mail, since they have to stand in an active traffic lane to check their mailbox.  I feel that they have a valid point...six days a week they feel unsafe due to the lane striping on Clayton Road. 
 

As you know another resident in ward-2 complained that her adult daughter while running was hit by a car and suffered fractures on Clayton Road.  She places some of the blame on the accident to her daughter having to run in an active traffic lane. 
 

I have several other issues with the lack of shoulders especially until the sidewalk/trails are built, but the above concerns have been brought to my attention by specific citizens.  I hope you consider these residents concerns before you re-stripe Clayton Road.
 

John Hoffmann
Ward-2 Alderman    
Original Message ----- 

From: Wilde, Craig 

To: Hoffmann, John W 

Cc: Mayor ; Avioli, Nancy M ; Wright, Lynn ; Welby, Tim ; Copeland, John R. 

Sent: Friday, August 28, 2009 7:00 AM

Subject: RE: Clayton Road re-striping

John,

The decision regarding lane configuration as well as numerous others (signalization, trail type, location) has been directed to the Clayton Road Task Force.  They will have their first meeting in the next few weeks.  We are currently attempting to find a time and date that works for all those involved.  As soon as this is set I will forward this information and the agenda on to you. 

Craig J. Wilde, P.E.
Director of Public Works
City of Town and Country, MO
314-587-2824 (direct line)
314-587-2825 (fax)

MIGHT AS WELL HOLD A SECRET MEETING:  They now have a meeting date and time picked.  Wednesday September 9, at 7:30AM at the city hall!

Do you think that the time of 7:30am might be a little difficult for citizens wishing to attend?  Getting kids to school, getting to work or just getting up…7:30AM for a public meeting is a good way to ensure none of the annoying people known as the general public show up!!!  It is also a fine way to show your general contempt for the public. 
The Clayton Road Task Force is made up of Alderwomen Nancy Avioli and Lynn Wright, plus three citizens.  Nancy and Lynn are both from Ward-1.   Mayor Dalton said he wanted to appoint them as chairs of the task force since Nancy heads the Police Commission and Lynn heads the Parks Commission.  WELL EXCUSEEEEEE ME…last time I checked Clayton Road was a ROAD…something that falls under public works! Also half of this project is in Ward-2. 
A MORE REASONABLE TIME:  Now for the Clayton Road Trail Open House they apparently actually want to attract people and that will be from 5pm to 7pm on Thursday September 24.  You can see what they plan to do with the Clayton Road sidewalk.

WHAT PROMISED TO BE A QUICK MEETING:  The Board of Aldermen meeting for August 24th had the look of a very quick meeting.  Looks can be deceiving.  On the agenda was a public hearing to keep our property tax rate at zero.  Our residents were not exactly lined up to ask for more taxes.  That was followed by the first reading for our 2009 tax rate, a resolution granting a business license to The Global Quesadilla Co in the Lamp & Lantern shopping center.  It’s going in the lower level where the sushi place was and finally, a bill to change Sunday liquor sales hours to an earlier time so they would be the same as the state Sunday hours.  But wait there was more. 
ANOTHER SECRET MEETING:  We started things off by going into close session. By state statue you can go into secret closed session for personnel reasons, property sales or litigation.  There is also a 10-year-old opinion from the Attorney General’s Office that you can go into closed session for discussions with city attorneys.  I keep going along with the others voting to go into the meetings, but after each meeting I have to wonder why we kept it from the public.  This last one was no exception…but I can not talk about it.  What promised to be a 5-minute meeting turned into a 30-minute meeting.  Good thing I set the VCR for the summer session finale of The Closer at 8pm.  

TAX RATE:  Here is the thing…we could not legally raise the 2009 property tax rate, even if we wanted to or needed to.  A new state law allows cities to raise property taxes by only a certain percentage in a tax reassessment year.  Well 2009 is a tax reassessment year.  The tax property rate set by Town and County since 1998 has been zero.  Any percentage of zero is zero!
At the public comment section of the meeting, Barbara Ann Hughes made a statement saying sometimes being an elected official means having to do difficult or unpopular things and raising or reinstituting taxes is one of them. She said she hoped we were not afraid to do difficult things. 

Well, the mayor and his group on the BOA just told voters in April, it was because of their leadership there is no property tax in Town and Country.  In 2009 their leadership had nothing to do with it.  State law would not allow us to re-instate the property tax this year, even if we wanted to.          
DARK CLOUDS ROLLING IN:  Let me give you a prediction…2010 could be a very difficult year, revenue wise in Town and County for more reasons than Wal Mart moving to the City of Manchester.  I hope I am wrong, but the budget process for 2010 beginning this fall could be interesting. 

ANOTHER STORE LEAVES TOWN:  Speaking of decreasing revenues…the hobby shop that has been located in Manchester Meadows since the shopping center was first built, has fled town and moved to Ballwin.  We are adding a fitness or workout center at T&C Crossing, but there is no sales tax associated with working out. 
THE POST-DISPATCH AND MAYOR LEAVE A VERY CONFUSING IMPRESSION:     Sterling Levy is a former Globe-Democrat reporter who is now a stringer for the Post-Dispatch covering various city council meetings around the county and as a freelancer gets paid a modest amount per article.  The articles are normally very short. Sterling has recently been coming to T&C meetings, often hard up to find anything newsworthy.  
Last week his blurb in Thursday’s Post Dispatch was so confusing because his second sentence seemed to contradict the long run-on first sentence in the brief article.  A better angle on this would be a lead of “New Law KEEPS T&C Property Tax Rate at Zero.”  Better than that how about “T&C Board Follows Law and Keeps Tax Rate at Zero”?   That would be a dull headline but far more accurate.   No fourth class city municipal property tax rate needs voter approval.  In fact fourth class cities can not put such measures on the ballot.  So mentioning voter approval seemed to confuse at least me. It also contained a gratuitous quote from our mayor.  Here is the article:
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Town and Country's tax rate remains at zero

08/27/2009


For 12 consecutive years through 2008, Town and Country aldermen voluntarily levied no property tax, even though they could have set a rate as high as 54 cents per $100 of assessed valuation without voter approval. This year, a new state law keeps the rate at zero, because that's where it was last year and because 2009 is a property reassessment year. "I can't speak to what the board was thinking before I took office, but it seems like the feeling against a local property tax here has been around a few years and remains strong," Mayor Jon Dalton said Monday night.

FOR SUSHI FANS TRY A RAW QUESADILLA:  Ben Reeder the new owner of the Global Quesadilla Company was present at the meeting.  He was waiting for the board to pass a resolution allowing him to open in the space that was formerly occupied by the Bento Sushi restaurant.  We had a sample menu attached to our resolution that was missing just one thing…PRICES.  In place of a price after each item he had listed XXXX.  

Of course Fred Meyland-Smith had to make a speech on this momentous occasion thanking Mr. Reeder for coming to Town and Country.  This caused the other Ward-3 alderman Steve Fons also to comment on the opening of a new eatery.  Mr. Reeder then said he expected to see the aldermen in on a daily basis.  Of course this raised the new question would the Ward-3 aldermen abandon Qdoba, the Quesadilla joint across the street in Town and Country Crossing Center for a new one?  

This reminds me of a recent question asked by Alderman Fons as to why Town and Country had to have two Greek Churches.   Someone could raise a similar question as to why Ward-3 needs two Quesadilla restaurants.  Of course you often see a Burger King across the street from a McDonalds, because if a location is good for one fast food place it is likely to be good for two or three.  It will be interesting to see if Clayton Road and Woods Mill Road have the demographics for two Quesadilla stands. 

NEED A 9AM SUNDAY EYE-OPENER?:  Without objection the Board of Alderman changed the T&C Sunday liquor law hours from 11am to 12 midnight to 9am to midnight.  I know how important it is to be able to get that 750 ML bottle of your favorite liquor on your way to 10:30 mass.  The change also came in part due to Missouri changing the state hours on Sunday to 9am unless local laws were different. With no T&C chapter of the WCTU there was no opposition. 
I do continue to get confused with this Board of Aldermen.  We want to be different and give deer hysterectomies, but we want to be in lock step with the state when it comes to selling booze on Sunday mornings and we certainly do not want to be unique and try and protect citizens by having an Inattentive Driving law.  In other words, Booze YES and Paying Attention While You Drive NO!               
GREEN SPACE CONCEPT HIT BY A BUS AND DIED AT THE NEW MISSOURI BAPTIST EMERGENCY ROOM:  The fourth Wednesday of the month brought another Planning and Zoning meeting.  Thank goodness this one occurred as the one in July was cancelled due to a lack of a quorum. 

The big topic this month was the issue of the amended Missouri Baptist Medical Center final site plan for expansion and the Recommendation to modify standards of the Hospital District Regulations. 

Missouri Baptist wants to do an aggressive three stage expansion of the hospital and the campus, by expanding the hospital, making larger operating rooms, converting all semi-private rooms to private rooms with larger bathrooms, add a new doctor’s office building, build new parking garages and parking lots and build a new Ameren UE sub station.

The problem is the current hospital district requires a 50% green space area which is impossible to keep with the construction planned…UNLESS the city lets Missouri Baptist count an 8-acre piece of residential property they own to the south of the hospital district toward the 50%, they will fall below that mark soon after the first stage construction gets under way.  
They do not want to actually make the 8-acres part of the hospital district, because there would be a huge amount of opposition from the residents of Claycrest and Kirken Knoll subdivisions as Mo Baptist in theory could build a large building or put in a road next to their property. 

Instead Missouri Baptist has offered at a cost of $500,000 to build a combination park-fitness trail and make the “green space” a park for T&C residents to use.  Some might find this as almost being a bribe to get approval of the unusual allowance of counting land that is not part of the hospital district toward its green space.  Others would say Mo Bapt is simply very generous. 
THE PEOPLE WHO PAY THE BILLS:  First the Hospital administration led off the hearing by saying how many patients using the hospital come from Town and Country zip codes.  Well, hello…of course… these are the people the hospital are marketing… the rich people who can pay their bills.  

DOCTORS ARE RESIDENTS (AND VOTERS TOO):  Next the hospital leaders showed the P&Z board how many doctors at Missouri Baptist live in Town and Country.  This isn’t a unique situation.  Rich people live in Town and Country.  Doctors tend to be rich people.  I’m guessing there are also a large number of doctors living in T&C that are associated with St. John’s, St. Luke’s, St. Anthony’s, St. Mary’s, Barnes-Jewish-Children hospitals.  In fact I would hazard a guess that a sizable number of docs working at every hospital in the area live in Town and Country. 

DOCTORS ON PARADE:  Then the head cardiologist, the chief of the ICU and another doctor walked to the podium.  They talked about the important work they do and how Missouri Baptist needed to expand.  They made the situation sound so dire that I was thinking Mo Baptist should just shut down their ER, IC Unit and operating rooms, because they are so outdated and wait until the new facilities are built just to keep from killing patients and to avoid costly liability. It should be noted that none of the doctors speaking for the expansion of the hospital have houses that could be impacted by the expansion or the amended zoning.  
Actually all joking aside… the doctor show was a waste of everyone’s time, especially the doctor’s.  No one anywhere is saying they want to keep Mo Bapt from having the best facilities possible. Everyone is appreciative for the work the doctors and staff do!  To complain about the work done in the hospital would be like complaining about the Girl Scouts, the Cardinals, the Red Cross, the Salvation Army, etc…This is an issue about zoning.

THE CHANGES TO THE LAND:  Maps showing the current green space and the elimination of that green space were given out to people attending the meeting. 
By flipping through the maps you could clearly see the existing green space at the hospital district’s center vanish.  It was mentioned that currently the hospital has 950,000 square feet of space and after the expansion they will have 1.9 million sq feet. 

HOWDY PARTNER: Doug Black, the VP of the hospital talked about what a strong partnership the hospital and the city had.  Now that would indicate to me they have something more than they should.  They should be treated like any other business or healthcare facility.  Now they do offer free flu shots to T&C residents.  That is nice, and I got my flu shot last year form Missouri Baptist.  But geez the T&C residents are the people in the metro area who can most afford to pay for the shots.  One would think it would be a more humanitarian gesture for Missouri Baptist to give the free flu shots to people from Jennings, Wellston and Pagedale where huge numbers of houses were for sale on the courthouse steps last week of people who could not pay their taxes for the last three years.   Again Mo Bapt is marketing the people they want as patients…the ones who pay their bills and not necessarily the people who most need the service. 

THE PLANETS ARE ALIGNED…AT LEAST FOR SOME:  Next came the hospital’s traffic expert and then the city’s traffic expert. They seemed to agree on how the Missouri Baptist plans for traffic are just perfect.  

This caused Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith, a man of many words and phases…to ask both traffic engineers if it was true that the city, MODOT and the hospital all agree on the hospital’s plans just like the planets being all in alignment.  The two traffic gurus both agreed with Fred’s wonderful assessment. 

JUST A MINUTE: I believe those were the exact words of P&Z Commissioner Dennis Bolazina…when he pointed out to Fred and the traffic engineers that in the Missouri Baptist’s report they admit that MoDot (with no representative present) disagreed with the hospital’s plans for northbound traffic on Ballas Road.  So much for those aligned planets. 
THE PUBLIC STATEMENTS:  Besides the unaffected doctors, five area residents spoke about the plan to amend the site plan and the standards of the hospital district. One woman who lived at the corner of Kirken Knoll and Clayton was all for the expansion and the amended plans. The other four were not.  All said they appreciated all the good work done at the hospital….none cared about the green space…all four were against the development of a park on the residential property that Mo Bapt wants to count as green space.  They were all interested in berms and buffer zones to protect their property.  They were concerned about noise, safety and maintaining property values.  Over the years Kirken Knoll was the scene to a number of burglaries, a burglary-arson and the 1971 Sally Lucas murder case (she lived on Kirken Knoll and was last seen at West County Mall before her body was discovered off Wild Horse Creek Road).    
GOOD NEIGHBORS?  One Clayton Road resident was at the meeting sitting in the back listening to all the love with Fred Meyland-Smith calling Mo Baptist such a good neighbor and the staff of Mo Bapt echoing how they were indeed good neighbors.  At some point this homeowner had enough, got up, filled a speaker’s card and turned it in. 
She told the commissioners that she had heard enough…She lives on Clayton Road and next door to her house is a rental house owned by Missouri Baptist Hospital on the corner of Clayton and Glenmaro.  “I am tired of hearing what a good neighbor Missouri Baptist is.  They own the house next to mine and it looks like CRAP!  I have been thinking about putting up a sign with an arrow pointing next door that says, ‘This crappy place is owned by Missouri Baptist Hospital.”       

THE FASTEST TURN AROUND:  When P&Z commissioners began asking questions around 9pm Dennis Bolazina asked the project engineer, George Stock, if he had a problem in providing a 70-foot buffer for residents along the entire eastern length of the proposed green space.  Mr. Stock said he absolutely had no problem. 

Then Fred Meyland-Smith began arguing with Bolazina that a 70-foot buffer is not required by the definition of property zoned Suburban Estate and it would not be fair to require the hospital to provide something more than what is required.  Of course this piece of residential zoned property has already been so bastardized by allowing it to be attached and counted as green space of part of the property zoned as a hospital district…that it didn’t make much sense not to be able to add a requirement for the protection of nearby residents.   

After Fred put up opposition, Stock at 10:10pm said what a hardship it would be to put up a 70-foot buffer for the residents.  Remember 9:00pm he was saying he had no problem with installing such a buffer.  
In fairness to Mr. Stock he also talked about putting a berm the entire length of the property, but said some trees would have to be cut down for the berm to be built.  
THE SPEECH:  If Fred Meyland-Smith is on a board or commission and each member must give a speech about his position, you can count on Fred being the longest.  This was not an exception on this evening.  He started by saying how wonderful Missouri Baptist is…and went on and on until one resident in the crowd speaking to no one in particular said, “Pardon me while I puke.” 

One hospital administrator was standing at the podium when Fred started kissing up to all the Missouri Baptist people in the room…but as Fred went on and on even he got tried of standing and took a seat. 

THE CONCRETE JUNGLE:  Dr. Gary Omell, the Vice-Chairman of P&Z stated that he did not want Missouri Baptist Hospital to become a “concrete jungle” like the Barnes-Jewish-Children’s complex in St. Louis.  He added to the hospital reps that they had better not come back and want to eliminate more green space.  I maintain that 15-years from now the only green space in the center of the hospital complex will be either a roof or a parking lot painted green. 
PARK SUPPORTERS:  Everyone on the Planning and Zoning Board talked about how much they we favor of parks and trails or sidewalks connecting them. 

Ron Sulewski, the chair, then asked if there were any other comments before they voted.  Up popped Alderwoman Lynn Wright.  Lynn said how hard the members of her parks commission have worked and how important this addition would be for the city and the parks commission.  

Of course her parks commission was completely unaware of the proposed green space fitness park until Lynn brought it up at a meeting of the commission where Lynn did not think there was a quorum because only four people showed up.  (When learned last week that when it comes to commissions that the minority can rule and four of 11 is enough for a quorum.) 

The request to amend the final site plan passed unanimously.

THROW A BONE:  Next up was the vote to modify the Regulations of a Hospital District. This would count the land that is not part of the district as part of the district. 

Dennis Bolazina made a motion to require the hospital to have a 70-foot buffer along the eastern edge of the residential property.  Fred argued against it. 

I then spoke and basically said the parcel of land was part of a deal to eliminate the concept of green space at the center of the hospital campus. Residents and subdivision trustees have appeared tonight.  They represented subdivisions that were built before the hospital.  Why can’t the board show them some consideration and require 20-feet more of a buffer zone to protect their interests?  

The Commission voted against the Bolazina motion and 6-1 to change the hospital district definition without giving the homeowners one concession. 

THE MEDIA AND THE MAYOR:  Mayor Dalton is a member of the Planning and Zoning Commission, but he rarely attends meetings.  This meeting was no exception…he was missing from the dais.  But guess who is quoted by Diane Plattner in the West Magazine?  You guessed it…Jon Dalton…who will be presiding when both issues involving Missouri Baptist come before the Board of Aldermen. 

I do not know what connection between the Mayor and West Magazine is, but it is significant.  

Here is the quote I love…”This project should produce meaningful additions to our city, both in terms of its exciting natural attractions and the 21st century medical facilities that serve our residents and more,” Dalton said.  
WHAT NATURAL ATTRACTIONS IS HE TALKING ABOUT?  It is an overgrown 8-acre lot.  Full of honeysuckle!  They are going to clear it out and pave a path around it…I don’t see them finding a lost tropical waterfall or a geyser to rival Old Faithful.  No I think natural attraction will be highway noise.  Maybe he could import some deer from the other side of I-270 and called it a natural attraction.   

NEXT STOP:  The P&Z Commission merely recommends to the Board of Aldermen.  This will come up again for a vote in September.  The train is not only on the tracks concerning this matter…it has long ago left the station.  I agree with Dennis Bolazina. If there is going to be a park the adjoining property owners deserve some extra buffer area. 

PULBIC FORUM #2 OF TRAILS AND PARKS MASTER PLAN:  The meeting was at 7pm on September 1 at the Longview Conference Center.  The Glass Doublewide has a fire marshal rating of no more than 100 people.  They had 88 chairs put out that filled the room, plus the presenters. It was a very nice night and there were plenty of people using the park.  There were 76 residents and 3 or 4 staff members in the conference center.  This meant that all the parking spaces were long gone before 7pm. This once again shows poor planning when the farmhouse addition (Conference Center-glass doublewide) was designed and no new parking spaces were considered.     

THE PEOPLE SPEAK…AT LEAST 17 PEOPLE…MANY WITH A SPECIAL INTEREST:   On April 20 there was a public forum on updating the Parks and Trails Master Plan.  The forum was held at the Longview Center where 15 people filled out surveys asking for input for park use.  The survey was heavily weighed by members of the Parks and Trails and Conservation Commission and a few other regulars.  (One of the recommendations was to expand the garden around the farmhouse…leading me to believe that a Mason Ridge Garden Club member filled out a survey or two.)  Jim Wolterman of SWT Design said he also received a couple of letters.  So a response from 17 people resulted in some major role in deciding park needs for the next 10 years.  I have to think someone in person actually taking surveys of regular park users until there was a sample of 100 or more, might have been a better way to go…but what do I know?

THE CONFLICT:  One of SWT top recommendations was for a trail (sidewalk) to connect to Queeny Park.  What an idea!  Mason Road is unsafe for anyone to walk where there are no sidewalks.  (I hold my breath and say a little prayer, when I see the cross country kids from Principia running down Mason to get to Queeny.) Queeny Park offers a huge system of paved and dirt trails for our citizens to use.  This should be a top priority. 

However just two weeks earlier the Director of Public Works placed sidewalks to Queeny Park low on his list of priorities because Mason and Weidman Roads are County roads with difficult easement issues, creating more bureaucratic headaches.  He preferred projects on city streets.  Of course those projects do not connect anyone to the largest park in the area. 

I spoke and applauded Mr. Wolterman on making a sidewalk to Queeny a top priority and asked how he planned to get the Director of Public Works to agree with him, He stated that his recommendation was a “Conceptual Recommendation” and reality might be a problem.

Alderwomen Lynn Wright rebutted saying Craig Wilde was only prioritizing on his ability to get grants.  I remember that as being only part of his methodology.  However, I have to put safety and making the connection to the largest park in the west county area as a reason to spend more time trying to find a way for it to work.  
THE FORGOTTEN PEOPLE IN WARD ONE:  SWT Design had a number of maps showing proposed trails.  But they had showed nothing on Ballas Road. 

The City of Des Peres has a very nice park, which I am sure they have used some Federal funds on, making it open to anyone.  The City of Des Peres also has a sidewalk to this park on the east side of Ballas Road from the Town and County City limits to the park. 

Of course Town and Country has no sidewalks on Ballas, a very busy north-south road.  But we have plenty of houses and subdivisions along Ballas.   I asked how in the heck the people at SWT Design did not notice this problem and recommend a sidewalk to connect to the Des Peres sidewalk.  Wolterman said this was an excellent idea.  Someone did not agree.

THE SENIOR ALDERWOMEN OF THE FIRST WARD SPEAKS:  Lynn Wright immediately said that this was difficult since Ballas was a “County road.”  You might think that the senior alderperson from Ward One would know who owns and controls one of the major roads in her ward, but you would be wrong. 
I pointed out that that Ballas was not a “County” road, but was Highway JJ, a State of Missouri highway! I also pointed out that somehow the brain trust in the City of Des Peres managed to build sidewalks on Highway JJ so it is not an impossible task. 

PLANS FOR THE PARKS…LONGVIEW:  Here is what SWT recommends for Longview: 

1)   Trail markers and Interpretative Signage.  (I can see the signs now…”Oak Tree” “Poison Ivy”  “Honeysuckle”
2) Additional Parking  (Well…well here is a contradiction for green space lovers…pave more of the park.  The experts suggest tearing down the tennis court for parking or paving into the pasture.)

3)  Continue landscaping & Honeysuckle removal (Our new parks employee, Matt Broderick has being doing a great job in getting rid of honeysuckle that never should have gotten so out of control in the first place.)

4)  Erosion Control Along Woodland Trails.  (This has been needed for sometime.)

5)  Water Play area at the Pavilion.  (Increase in cost, liability and labor…bad idea for such a small park with limited parking, plus limited seasonal use period of 3-months, meaning not much of a bang for the bucks.)

6)  A Lawn Amphitheater (We don’t have enough parking there now for current events.  SWT wants to increase parking by 22 spaces to 100 spaces…then add an amphitheater which will put us back to not having enough parking spaces …which will require us to pave more green space for more parking spaces!)   

PRESERVATION PARK: These are the SWT recommendations for Preservation Park:

1)  Evaluation of West End Stone Steps (In a recent newsletter I referred to these steps as “Suicide Stairs” “Stairway to the Hospital” and “Steps of Doom” I described these as the most unsafe improvement I have ever seen and asked readers to examine these steps for themselves.  I feel better that the “Park Experts” put this at the top of their lists for things to fix at Preservation Park even if they used “PC Speak” by saying “evaluation” instead of saying “demolish west end stone steps.”)

2)  Expand Co-Ops Agreements.  (What more can we do…move part of the park onto the Mormon Temple property?)

3)  Honeysuckle Removal  (I mentioned this while on a walking tour of the park with a few members of the parks commission in July. The trails were overgrown with honeysuckle.  Parks Director Anne Nixon said Matt Broderick was concentrating on honeysuckle removal at Longview and Drace Parks since there is very little use of the trails at Preservation Park.   This should not be ignored next year because if it is the honeysuckle will simply take over and there will no longer be any trails.  

4)  Review and modify woodland trails. 

5)  Lighting Along Walk From Parking To Tennis Courts:  (Safety is good.)

DRACE PARK:  SWT had some unusual recommendations for Drace Park.

1)  Programming for large flat open lawn.  (Translation…put in a soccer field!  Hold on.  Where is the Ward-1 alderwoman on this one.  First there is not enough parking to support two soccer teams.  Second this park is right on top of a number of houses.  The park is currently passive which does not result in a lot of regular noise finding its way to the neighbor’s property. That would not be happening with a soccer field.  Next, the lawn at Drace has quit a bit of mole and vole activity.  When we take our two dogs to Drace they love putting their heads down holes in the lawn trying to sniff out varmints.  Soccer fields are not just laid out on a pasture…it requires professional turf management. Big expense!  This is a crazy idea.) 

2)  Reuse of the barn and programming for barn/garden/cabin zone of the park.  (Translation included using the south parking area for educational programs.  Taking away any parking at Drace is a terrible idea.  We are looking for more parking at all of our parks.  The limited parking at Drace already dictates what activities can be held there. Although I would like to see the stable and house used for something…Perhaps an artists studio for art in the park projects…under written by participants. 
Another suggestion by SWT was for a farmers market in front of the stables.  I can not make this kind of stuff up.  Where are the people going to park?  The vendors would take half the parking spaces.) 

3)  Add “historic” toys and play sculptures.  (We have a very nice play area there now.  Adding more would mean reducing green space.)

4)  Expand natural prairie area to increase impact and reduce maintenance needs.  (You could double the prairie grass area, but to make it larger than that would eliminate more use of the field. While more prairie grass would make for slightly less mowing by our contractor…prairie grass is high maintenance in the spring and again in the fall for our staff.  I do not see a lot of savings in the maintenance area on this.)                   
5)  Enclosure for dumpsters in parking lot.  (Good idea…as long as it does not take more parking spaces.)
DOG PARK:  Several residents suggested dog parks and one couple at the forum brought up the need for dog parks.  I moved back here from a Maryland county that was a major suburb of Washington, DC.   Montgomery County had two dog parks when we were there and has three now. 
Our current parks are not suitable for dog parks.  They are too small and too close to subdivisions.  The problem with dogs is noise.  Dog parks need at least one-acre that is fenced in.  Pea gravel works best, because if you get a lot of dogs the grass will be worn away and the ground turns to mud.  In Maryland our dog parks were located at the end of one park road away from houses between the outdoor and indoor hockey rinks.   At the other location, a 1 ½ acre dog park, was in the middle of a 6,300 acre park.        
WHERE IN THE WORLD IS CARMEN SAN DIEGO?  OR CAN STEVE FONS READ A MAP? After Jim Wolterman explained the lack of space in our current parks for a dog park…Ward-3 Alderman Steve Fons spoke up agreeing with Mr. Wolterman saying we needed to put a dog park in the other park in Town and Country…the county park…Queeny Park! 

While Steve has a point (The west side of Queeny by a parking lot would be a good place for a Dog Park)…I have a bone to pick with him. (Ruff Ruff)  I have accused Mr. Fons being having a head so thick that radium could not penetrate it, so I was not surprised to hear him say any part of Queeeny Park is in Town and Country.  In fact none Queeny Park is in Town and Country.   
OTHER RECOMMENDATIONS:  SWT made other recommendations that included buying more land or leasing green space or park land.   I won’t comment here…I’ll just let you add your own.   
ANOTHER MEETING CANCELLED:  Chairman Steve Fons had scheduled the Conservation Commission meeting to be held immediately after the Park Master Plan meeting, but cancelled the meeting Monday evening.  It is the third consecutive Conservation that was not held…July no reported quorum…August cancelled in advanced and September cancelled.  I have maintained that the Conservation Commission was an unneeded commission…if they continue to cancel meetings they may prove I am right.  

THE MINORITY RULES:  If you remember the last two newsletters covered the confusion in T&C as to what makes a quorum for a commission meeting.  Staff clearly did not know.  The city at some time after having so many commissions not being able to meet a 50% quorum rule changed the rule allowing just four members plus the chair of an 11-member commission to be a quorum. 

Last week I was at a restaurant with a mayor of another St. Louis County Municipality, who could not believe T&C had quorum allowances for less that 50% of a commission. 

“So what you are telling me, in Town and Country, the minority rules,” he said. 

In checking past minutes of the Conservation Commission I noticed that in July Steve Fons had the allowable four-members and the chair, but declared no quorum existed.   Also in July Lynn Wright had four members of the parks commission and herself present and announced there was no quorum.
In a recent issue of the Webster-Kirkwood Times it was reported that Rock Hill reduced the number of people for it’s parks commission from nine to five over quorum problems, but at least Rock Hill required a majority present for a quorum. 
MOST EXPENSIVE ZIP CODES:  More bad news for Town and Country.  None of the zip codes of T&C made it on to the Forbes 500 Most Expensive Zip Code list.  In fact coming in at #205, Ladue was the only Missouri city to make the list, with a median house price of $1.1 million.  Here is the link to the list: 
http://www.forbes.com/2009/08/26/most-expensive-zip-codes-lifestyle-real-estate-zip_full-list.html

HE IS BACK:   For any readers who miss Jerry Berger’s column in the Post-Dispatch (or in the Globe-Democrat for that matter) he is back and is producing his column on his own website.    Here is his web address…    
http://www.bergersbeat.com/                              
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